#### **UCSF**

#### **UC San Francisco Previously Published Works**

#### **Title**

Exceeding WHO Framework Convention on Tobacco Control (FCTC) Obligations: Nepal Overcoming Tobacco Industry Interference to Enact a Comprehensive Tobacco Control Policy.

#### **Permalink**

https://escholarship.org/uc/item/1nb5s4ft

#### **Journal**

Nicotine & Tobacco Research, 22(12)

#### **ISSN**

1462-2203

#### **Authors**

Bhatta, Dharma N Bialous, Stella Crosbie, Eric et al.

#### **Publication Date**

2020-12-12

#### DOI

10.1093/ntr/ntz177

Peer reviewed



#### **Original Investigation**

# Exceeding WHO Framework Convention on Tobacco Control (FCTC) Obligations: Nepal Overcoming Tobacco Industry Interference to Enact a Comprehensive Tobacco Control Policy

Dharma N. Bhatta PhD, MPH<sup>1,2</sup>, Stella Bialous DrPH, MPH<sup>1,2,3</sup>, Eric Crosbie PhD<sup>4</sup>, Stanton Glantz PhD<sup>1,2,5,0</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Center for Tobacco Control Research and Education, University of California, San Francisco, CA; <sup>2</sup>Global Cancer Program, Helen Diller Family Comprehensive Cancer Center, University of California, San Francisco, CA; <sup>3</sup>Social and Behavioral Sciences Department, School of Nursing, University of California, San Francisco, CA; <sup>4</sup> School of Community Health Sciences, University of Nevada, Reno, NV; <sup>5</sup>Department of Medicine, Philip R Lee Institute for Health Policy Studies, Cardiovascular Research Institute, University of California, San Francisco, CA

Corresponding Author: Stanton Glantz. Telephone: 415-476-3893; E-mail: Stanton.Glantz@ucsf.edu

#### **Abstract**

**Background:** The tobacco industry works to block, delay, and weaken national tobacco control legislation to implement the WHO Framework Convention on Tobacco Control (FCTC). This article reviews how Nepal overcame industry opposition and to a comprehensive tobacco control law implementing the FCTC.

Methods: We triangulated newspaper articles and policy documents with key informant interviews. Results: With the support of international health groups, local tobacco control advocates worked with policymakers in Nepal to pass a comprehensive tobacco control law that exceeded FCTC obligations. The tobacco industry exploited a time of political transition to block consideration by Parliament, arranged and sponsored foreign tours for legislators, made death threats to tobacco control advocates and their families, and argued for the economic importance of tobacco farms. Despite strong interference from Health, and Law and Justice ministers, a 2009 Supreme Court ruling helped tobacco control advocates secure a comprehensive tobacco control law in 2011 that included rotating pictorial health warning labels covering 75% of both sides of cigarette packages, 100% smoke free public places and workplaces, private homes and vehicles, and a tobacco advertising, promotion, and sponsorship ban. Conclusions: Advocates in developing countries should utilize Nepal's experience to reject tobacco industry offers of compromise and continue educating politicians and legislators to generate political support to pass a comprehensive tobacco control law. Technical and financial support from international agencies, and effective collaboration and coordination of civil societies, and utilization of domestic litigation are helpful in LMICs where governance is weak (the abstract in Nepali is available as a Supplementary Material).

**Implications:** The tobacco industry exploited a time of political transition in Nepal in its effort to block comprehensive tobacco control policy in Parliament by sponsoring foreign tours of legislatures, making death threats to tobacco control advocates and their families, and arguing for the economic importance of tobacco farms. Tobacco control advocates used litigation to raise awareness and educate legislators and promote strong legislation with the involvement of international health groups. Technical and financial support from international agencies, and effective collaboration and coordination of civil societies, and utilization of domestic litigation are helpful in LMICs where governance is weak.

#### Introduction

The WHO Framework Convention on Tobacco Control (FCTC), commits Parties to implement policies to reduce tobacco demand and supply.1 The FCTC accelerated enactment of tobacco control laws, including health warning labels (HWL), marketing restrictions, protections against secondhand tobacco smoke, and tax increases.<sup>2-5</sup> The tobacco industry responded to the FCTC with renewed efforts to oppose, delay, and weaken national tobacco control legislation, especially in low-and middle-income countries (LMICs), 2,6-16 which tend to have weaker, less stable governments than high-income countries.<sup>2,15,16</sup> FCTC Article 5.3 commits Parties to protect tobacco control policy from commercial and other vested interests of the tobacco industry<sup>1,17</sup> that interfere with passage and enforcement of regulations. 18,19 Nevertheless, the tobacco industry has remained a major obstacle to implementing the treaty. 4,14,17 At the same time, the formation of a transnational tobacco control network, composed of local civil society groups, international organizations, philanthropy donors, and lawyers has played a significant role in enacting and implementing tobacco control laws. 7,12,13,15,18,20-23

Tobacco control advocates successfully sued the Nepal government to force implementation of tobacco control regulations, successfully pushing it to ratify the FCTC in 2006.<sup>24–26</sup> Despite difficult political conditions in the country, in 2011 tobacco control advocates, with the help of political will and court support, secured strong FCTC implementing legislation that covered all tobacco products (cigarettes, bidi, and smokeless tobacco) requiring 100% smoke free public places and workplaces, private homes and vehicles; pictorial HWL covering 75% of both sides of the pack (Figure 1); a complete ban on tobacco advertising, promotion, and sponsorship (TAPS); a ban on sales to people under 18 years and to pregnant women; a sales and distribution license requirement; and a health tax on tobacco products.

In Nepal, 34% of men and 10% of women smoked tobacco in 2011,<sup>27</sup> which fell to 27% in men and 6% in women in 2016.<sup>28</sup> Smokeless tobacco was used by 35% of men and 5% of women in 2011,<sup>27</sup> and 40% of men and 3% of women in 2016.<sup>28</sup> The prevalence of any form of tobacco use declined for men from 66% in 2001 to 56% in 2016 and for women from 29% to 8.4%.<sup>29</sup> The 2017 WHO report on the global tobacco epidemic concluded that there was effective implementation of the tobacco control policy in Nepal.<sup>30</sup> Nepal is a case study with important lessons for other countries, particularly LMICs, trying to implement the FCTC amidst political instability and conflict.

#### Methods

We reviewed 5000 media reports from Nexis Uni (https://advance.lexis.com/) and retrieved tobacco policy documents from the websites of the Health Ministry (MoH) Nepal (http://www.mohp.gov.np/), WHO FCTC, Campaign for Tobacco-Free Kids' (CTFK) Tobacco Control Laws (http://www.tobaccocontrollaws.org/), Supreme Court of Nepal (http://supremecourt.gov.np/web/), Nepal Law Paper (http://nkp.gov.np/) and news articles from Google (https://www.google.com/). We searched for relevant reports and articles published in English between 1986 and December 2018 using standard snowball techniques.<sup>31</sup> We started the searches with "Nepal," "tobacco control," "tobacco industry interference," "tobacco legislation," "tobacco ban," "tobacco advertisement," "tobacco health warnings," "tobacco policy" and "tobacco tax." In

June and July 2018, we conducted nine key informant interviews (one Parliament member, two policymakers, three tobacco control advocates and three MoH officials). Interviews were recorded and transcribed. This study was approved by the UCSF Committee on Human Research.

#### **Results**

#### Advocacy for Comprehensive Tobacco Control Bill

After Nepal ratified the FCTC in November 2006, tobacco control advocates (Table 1) pressured Nepal's government to enact comprehensive tobacco control legislation through media advocacy and personal meetings with policymakers. After these efforts, in April 2007 the MoH started drafting tobacco control legislation (Table 2) through its National Health Education, Information and Communication Center (NHEICC), 32,33 On World No Tobacco Day in May 2007, the Nepal Cancer Relief Society (NCRS), the Resource Center for Primary Health Care (RECPHEC), lawyers, health professionals and tobacco control advocates submitted 4 million signatures to the Prime Minister and organized public events for a week around Kathmandu demanding a comprehensive tobacco control bill that would ban all TAPS, production, sale, export and import of tobacco products. A key message of this public advocacy effort, which received national media coverage, was that tobacco revenue was not as important as public health. 32,34

In February 2008, the secretary of the Health Ministry, Dr. Dirgha Singh Bam, told tobacco control advocates from NCRS, RECPHEC, and the Non-Smokers' Rights Association of Nepal (NRSA) that Parliament would pass the MoH 2007 draft bill in 2008.<sup>43</sup> Before submitting the bill to Parliament, the health minister had to submit it to the Cabinet for approval but failed to do so.<sup>32,33,44</sup> At the time (between April 2007 and April 2008) politicians and advocates were preoccupied with an upcoming election and the political parties were busy working out power-sharing agreements for the anticipated coalition government. As a result, policy work was not a priority.

The NGO Health and Environment Awareness Forum Nepal (HEAFON) organized meetings in February 2009 with lawyers, health professionals, members of Parliament (MP), and the union of hotel workers to pressure the government to approve the health ministry's 2007 tobacco control bill.<sup>44</sup>

In May 2009, NCRS organized a meeting on World No Tobacco Day, at which representatives from RECPHEC, MoH officials and public health officers said that the government and MPs should play an active role in passing the bill. At the same meeting, the secretary of the MoH Dr. Dirgha Singh Bam said that unstable government was delaying the legislation and urged the media and civil society to pressure the government and Parliament.<sup>45-47</sup>

## Tobacco Industry Violated Existing Regulations and Health Advocates Sue the Tobacco Industry and the Government

Surya Nepal Private Limited (SNPL, a subsidiary of ITC Limited, India which started operations in Nepal in 1986 and since 2000 was the largest private-sector enterprise in Nepal<sup>24</sup>) sponsored several musical events that were broadcast on television in December, 2006 (Table 2).<sup>48</sup> In January 2007, SNPL made a 5-year deal worth US\$300 000 with the Cricket Association of Nepal.<sup>48</sup> These industry sponsorships defied a June 2006 Supreme Court ruling and 1998 executive order banning TAPS.<sup>24</sup>



Figure 1. HWL covering 75% of the both side of packs required in Nepal after 2011.96

In response, on February 9 and 21, 2007 the NRSA filed two cases in the Supreme Court against SNPL, Cricket Association of Nepal and the government requesting that the deal with Cricket Association of Nepal be voided and that the government enforce Nepal's ban on TAPS.<sup>26</sup> The NRSA argued that both the tobacco industry and the government were in breach of the 2006 Supreme Court order and previous executive orders.<sup>24</sup>

In October 2009, as it did in 2006, the Supreme Court ordered the government to ban smoking in public places, to prohibit all kinds of TAPS, and to enact a tobacco control law<sup>24,49</sup> (The 1990 Constitution of Nepal permits the Supreme Court to order the government to enact a law under the extraordinary jurisdiction power). In addition, it ordered the government to submit an implementation plan to the Supreme Court within 3 months (by January 2010).<sup>26,32,33,50</sup> We were unable to determine if this report was submitted to the court. Despite the order, the tobacco companies immediately sponsored more musical events, all broadcast on television in December 2009 (Table 2).<sup>26</sup>

In February 2010, the Forum for Protection of Public Interest (PROPUBLIC) filed another Supreme Court case against the government and the tobacco industry (Gorkha Lahari & Philip Morris International, SNPL, Perfect Blends and KT&G) demanding that a

penalty be charged for violating the Supreme Court orders of 2006<sup>49</sup> and 2009.<sup>25,26</sup> The Court did not hear the case until December 2013. Normally the Court would hear a public interest case sooner, but key informants reported that the tobacco industry's monetary influence delayed the Court.<sup>33,44,51</sup> In December 2013, the Court ruled that the issue was already addressed by the government legislation and there was no need to reach a separate decision.<sup>52,53</sup>

### Tobacco Industry Financial Contributions to Interfere With Tobacco Control Policy

Between February 2007 and April 2008, the tobacco industry provided campaign contributions to candidates representing different political parties in their campaigns for a Constitution Assembly election on April 10, 2008. <sup>26,32,33,54</sup> The industry made these contributions to block, weaken and delay the tobacco control bill MoH had drafted in 2007 (Table 3). <sup>26,32,33,54</sup> In addition, the industry arranged and sponsored foreign trips for several MPs and political leaders. <sup>32,33,44</sup>

#### Regional Meetings Push for Tobacco Control Bill

During the 61st Session of the Regional Committee of South East Asian Region (SEAR), the 26th meeting of the Ministers of Health,

Table 1. Key Players and Their Roles in Tobacco Control in Nepal (2006–2011)

Government organizations

Health Ministry, National Health Education, Information and Communication Center (NHEICC).

Funded by CTFK/Bloomberg (2010–2012) to establish a tobacco control program and secure passage of policy by the Parliament.

Non-government organizations

Nepal Cancer Relief Society (NCRS), Funded by different international organizations.

Forum for Protection of Public Interest (PROPUBLIC) Mr. Prakash Mani Sharma (Chairman)

Non-Smokers' Rights Association of Nepal

Health and Environment Awareness Forum Nepal (HEAFON) Mr. Tika Prasad Kandel (Chairman), Funded by Nepal National Health Fund, and WHO.

Resource Centre for Primary Health Care (RECPHEC)

Mr. Shanta Lal Mulmi (Chairman)

Funded by CTFK/Bloomberg (2007–2010) for policy advocacy and other agencies

Action Nepal

Ananda Bahadur Chand (Chairman), Funded by different agencies. International organizations

The Union/International Union against Tuberculosis and Lung Disease<sup>97</sup>
World Health Organization<sup>98</sup>

CTFK/Bloomberg Philanthropies (Bloomberg Initiative Grant)98,99

Tobacco industry

Surya Nepal Private Limited (SNPL) (before Surya Tobacco Company Pvt. Ltd.(STC)

Seti Cigarette Factory Ltd

Perfect Blends Nepal Pvt Ltd (PBNPL)

Gorkha Lahari Pvt. Ltd.

Role

Develop, implement, and monitor tobacco control policy and programs. Nepal government liaison office for tobacco control

Advocacy for tobacco control policy and programs from 1982 onward

Advocacy for tobacco control policy from 1998 onward, case filed in the Supreme Court against violation of Supreme Court orders and ban on smoking in public places, and Tobacco advertising, promotion, sponsorship (TAPS).

Advocacy for tobacco control act and program from 2000 to 2010, case file in the Supreme court against tobacco sponsorship and advertisement in 2007

Advocacy for tobacco control policy from 2007 to 2014. HEAFON is a non-government organization founded in 2008 with the aim of creating awareness of public health environment conservation, water, sanitation, hygiene, and air pollution, implementing action against smoking and drug addiction in Nepal.

Advocacy for tobacco control policy and programs from 1991 onward.

Advocacy for tobacco control policy from 2008 onward.

Technical support to Health & Population Ministry
Technical support to Health & Population Ministry
Financial support to MoH and other NGOs to develop and
implement tobacco control policy and programs (2007–2020)

Violating existing rules and interfere comprehensive policy.

Violating existing rules and interfere comprehensive policy. Violating existing rules and interfere comprehensive policy. Violating existing rules and interfere comprehensive policy.

and the SEAR workshop on illicit trade in tobacco in September 2008, the SEAR Director and WHO experts asked regional health ministers to enact and implement tobacco control policies, driving countries to act.<sup>55</sup>

In December 2009, RECPHEC and the Framework Convention Alliance (established in 2003, an association of more than 500 organizations from over 100 countries to advocate for the FCTC and its implementation<sup>18</sup>) organized a 3-day SEAR Conference on FCTC guidelines implementation in Kathmandu with 11 Asian countries including Nepal. Meeting participants encouraged Nepal's government to pass the tobacco control bill by February 2010.<sup>32,56,57</sup>

The FCTC Conference of the Parties and the Intergovernmental Negotiating Body on a protocol to eliminate illicit trade were held from March 14–21, 2010 in Geneva. FCTC Parties, including Nepal, were required to present their progress reports on implementing the FCTC.<sup>37</sup>

#### Tobacco Control Bill Submitted to Parliament

The government, apparently accepting the tobacco industry's claim that tobacco was a major source of revenue, appeared reluctant to endorse the tobacco control bill drafted in 2007 by the MoH<sup>32,33,54</sup>

(in fiscal year 2008/2009 tobacco contributed 3.2% of Nepal's federal tax revenue<sup>58</sup>). However, after strong national and international advocacy (including the regional meetings and the conference discussed above, with technical and financial support provided by CTFK/Bloomberg and the Union/International Union against Tuberculosis and Lung Disease (Union), as well as previous court orders) the Cabinet approved the 2007 draft as the Tobacco Product (Control and Regulatory) Act in December 2009 (Table 3)57 and submitted it to Parliament on January 3, 2010.35,36 Key provisions were pictorial HWLs covering 30% of the total area of packs, a ban on smoking in some public places, a prohibition of sales to children (without specifying how to implement the ban and what age children were covered), and a ban on TAPS. The MoH 2007 draft bill was considered weak, and the tobacco industry supported it because it did not include key tobacco control components, such as 100% smoke-free public places (Table 3).

#### Advocacy for a Strong Bill in Parliament

In February 2010, tobacco control activist Tika Kandel from HEAFON organized a meeting with Yashoda Subedi Gurung, the Chair of Legislation Committee of Parliament (CLCP), and

 Table 2. Timeline of Tobacco Control Actions by Government and Advocates and Including Tobacco Industry's Actions

Date	Political actions (including by the government)	Tobacco control actions	Tobacco industry action
February 2007 <sup>26</sup>		Non-smokers' Rights Association of Nepal sued the government and tobacco industry to enforce implementation of existing regulation.	Ignored the regulations.
April 2007 <sup>35</sup>	MoH drafted tobacco control bill	•	Tobacco industry supported, lobby to prevent the bill in the ministry.
May 2007 <sup>34</sup>		Nationwide signature campaign for tobacco policy and 4 000 000 signatures collected by NCRS and other NGOs submitted to prime minister.	Increased tobacco advertising, promotion,
	<sup>26</sup> Supreme Court of Nepal issued an order to enforce implementation of regulation.		Ignored regulations. Sponsored different musical events: Gorkha Lahari & Philip Morris International's Action Kings cigarette brand sponsored Live NEFTA KTV film award in Kantipur Television, SNPL's Surya Lights Cigarette Brand sponsored Rhythm Nights, and Perfect Blends Nepal Pvt. Ltd. & KT&G's Josh cigarette sponsored concert.
anuary 2010 <sup>3</sup>	God Tobacco control policy submitted to parliament by MoH.	Advocated for strong bill. Drafted a model strong bill and distributed to the MPs.	Lobbied politician, legislature, bureaucrats to block the bill.
February 2010 <sup>26</sup>		Forum for Protection of Public Interest sued the tobacco industry against violating Supreme Court orders	
February 2010 <sup>37,38</sup>	Parliament forwarded bill to the Legislation Committee of Parliament.	Lobbied to the key MPs, political leaders, chair of the Legislation Committee of the Parliament for strong bill.	Lobbied politician, legislature, bureaucrats to prevent the bill.
March 2010 <sup>39</sup>	Legislation Committee of parliament formed subcommittee. Subcommittee submitted bill to the Legislation Committee with strong recommendation.	Lobby for strong bill and supported strong recommendation.	Lobbied politician, legislature, bureaucrats to prevent the bill.
April 2010 <sup>39</sup>	Discussion on legislation committee after subcommittee recommendation.	Advocated to pass with Subcommittee recommendation.	Lobbied chair of the Legislation Committee, politician, legislature, bureaucrats to prevent the bill. Threats to advocates.
April 2010 <sup>39</sup>		Lobbied Chief Whips of the different political parties, key political leaders to support to pass the bill that recommended by the Legislation Committee.	Lobbied Speaker of the Parliament, Prime Minister, politician, legislature, bureaucrats to prevent the bill. Sponsored aboard tour for MPs.
May 2010 <sup>40</sup>		Marched in different cities against tobacco industry interference on anti-tobacco policy organized by NCRS and RECPHEC.	
April 2011 <sup>41</sup>	Parliament passed the tobacco control bill (Tobacco Product (Control and Regulatory) Act 2010		Lobbied key politicians to block bill getting signed from the president.
May 201142	President Dr. Ram Baran Yadav signed the policy.	Supported the bill.	

Table 3. Tobacco Control Legislation Drafts and 2011 Law in Nepal

	Tobacco control bill drafted in 2007 (submitted to Parliament in 2010)	Civil society proposal in March 2010	Legislation Committee and subcommittee recommendation in May 2010	Tobacco Product (Control and Regulatory) Act 2010, passed in April 2011
Smoke-free environment	Ban in public places and head of the public places may restrict tobacco use.	100% smoke-free all public places, work places (indoor and outdoor), private homes and vehicles.	100% smoke-free all public places, work places (indoor and outdoor), private homes and vehicles.	100% smoke-free all public places, work places (indoor and outdoor), private homes and vehicles.
Trademark	Registered trademark should be used.		Registered trademark should be used, same trademark should not use	Same trademark should not use by more than one industry.
	Amount of nicotine should report.		by more than one industry.	Nicotine, hazardous constituents and other necessary information required to report to health ministry.
Health Warning Label (HWL)	30% total area of the packs	90%	75% on both sides of the packs.	75% on both sides of the packs.
Tobacco advertising promotion, sponsorship (TAPS)	, Ban all types TAPS	Ban all types TAPS	Ban all types TAPS	Ban all types TAPS
Prohibit in sale, distribution and display	Prohibited to sell or gift to any children.	Ban to sell bellow 18 years and pregnant women.	Ban to sell bellow 18 years and pregnant women.	Ban to sell bellow 18 years and pregnant women.
	Ban to sell nearby education and health institutions, and child care home.	Ban to sell within the span of 500 meters distance from all public places.	Ban to sell within the span of 100 meters distance from all public places.	Ban to sell within the span of 100 meters distance from all public places.
			Prohibit to gift tobacco products.	Prohibit to gift tobacco products.
			Required license to retailers and ban attractive decoration.	Required license to retailers and ban attractive decoration.
Penalties	USD 1 to 5000	Should be maximum	USD 1 to 5000	USD 1 to 1000
Finance and tax		Tobacco tax should be included in the bill.	Health tax on tobacco. Prohibited to provide loans to tobacco industry.	Health tax on tobacco. Prohibited to provide loans to tobacco industry.

with key political leaders in Parliament to discuss the benefits of the tobacco control bill and to prevent tobacco industry interference. LCP is the House of Representatives committee that considers legislation; it has the sole right to discuss and make revisions, recommendations, and amendments to any laws before being submitted to the full Parliament. The CLCP agreed to accelerate the bill's discussion within 3 days. In February 2010, the Speaker of the Parliament forwarded the bill to the LCP for discussion. 37,38

In March 2010, HEAFON found that the tobacco industry supported the MoH bill that had been submitted to Parliament by the Cabinet (Table 3). In response,<sup>44</sup> HEAFON drafted a stronger bill, with support from the Union, including a 90% HWL requirement (exceeding the FCTC minimum of 30%); a ban on smoking in all public places, workplaces, public toilets, parks, transportation, private houses and vehicles; a restriction on sales to minors (less than 18 years) and pregnant women; penalties for violators; a complete ban on TAPS; and adoption of a tobacco tax. HEAFON distributed its draft bill to several MPs and political leaders.<sup>44</sup>

HEAFON and RECPHEC developed a list of 40 key MPs, 20 members of the LCP, 15 political leaders, and 5 ministers who were directly and indirectly linked to the tobacco control legislative process. HEAFON and RECPHEC conducted informal meetings with them to discuss the benefits of the stronger bill, tobacco industry interference, and the role of MPs in Parliament, and ask for support of their draft bill.<sup>32,33,44</sup>

#### Tobacco Control Bill Discussion in the LCP

The LCP formed a subcommittee (appointing one coordinator and four members) on March 10, 2010 to make recommendations on the 2007 MoH bill that had been sent to Parliament by the Cabinet. The subcommittee met seven times between March 14 and April 19 and submitted its recommendations to the LCP on April 2010 (Supplementary Table S1).<sup>39</sup> The subcommittee's recommendations included adding more public places to the smoking ban, prohibiting smoking in homes and personal vehicles, prohibiting the manufacture of any non-tobacco product which looks similar to tobacco

products, prohibiting the tobacco industry from using another industry trademark on their products, requiring HWLs cover at least 75% of the total space of the tobacco packets (Figure 1), be colorful and feature Nepali text, prohibiting sales to minors younger than 18 years and to pregnant mothers, prohibiting smoking within 100 meters of the perimeter of public places, and requiring formation of a tobacco product control and regulation committee in coordination with the health ministry, which tobacco control advocates supported (Table 3).<sup>39</sup>

Several meetings conducted by tobacco control advocates helped secure the subcommittee's recommendations. In April 2010, HEAFON organized a meeting with the head of the Maoist party (Puspa Kamal Dahal), CLCP, key MPs, key members of the LCP, and key political leaders requesting support to pass the bill with the recommended changes from the LCP.<sup>33,44,59,60</sup> After these meetings, the LCP informed tobacco control advocates that the bill would be discussed in April 2010.<sup>61,62</sup> After dozens of meetings and discussions among committee members, in May 2010, 72 out of 75 LCP members agreed to pass the strengthened bill to the full Parliament for approval.<sup>63-65</sup>

#### Ministers Supported Tobacco Industry

Key informants<sup>33,44,59,65</sup> reported that most MPs representing different political parties agreed with the 90% HWLs. Afterwards, however, most of the LCP members said that the 90% HWLs would be difficult to implement in the beginning and ministers (Health, and Law and Justice), advocated for 30%, which led to a final agreement of 75% of the area on both sides.44 Several MPs including Khagaraj Adhikari and Gagan Kumar Thapa played an active role in the Parliament to secure 75% HWLs.33,65 Law and Justice Minister Prem Bahadur Singh, a few MPs, officials from the Agriculture, Finance and Industry ministries, and the Health Minister Uma Kanta Chaudhary advocated for weak legislation when the bill was under discussion in the Legislation Committee of the Parliament (Supplementary Table S1).40,63,66 Ministers Chaudhary and Singh advocated to keep 30-50% HWLs while other committee members agreed on 75%.32,33,44,54,65,67 Chaudhary argued that it would be difficult to implement if higher percent HWLs were required because India required only 40% on the front side (average 20% front/back), thus Nepal should not require a larger size than India or other countries. 32,33,44 Other MPs replied to Chaudhary that they were making this policy to eliminate Nepal's tobacco problem and that Chaudhary should not worry about other countries.44 At the same time, the tobacco industry argued that HWLs already existed, thus the new bill should not include HWLs.<sup>50</sup> A key informant reported that Minister Singh told tobacco control advocates that he had already promised 30% HWLs to the tobacco industry.33

Chaudhary lobbied the MPs representing the *terai* region (where tobacco is grown), which was also his region, to oppose tobacco control legislation in Parliament.<sup>44</sup> These MPs, including Chaudhary, argued that tobacco agriculture is the main occupation in the *terai* region, farmers earn money from their tobacco farms, and if this business stops, farmers will have no food and it will struggle to survive; therefore, it was necessary to stop the bill from passing in Parliament<sup>44</sup> (only 0.04% of agricultural land is devoted to tobacco cultivation in Nepal<sup>68</sup>). Between June 2010 and February 2011 political parties were engaged in making a coalition government which affected the parliamentary process. Due to the changes in the

coalition government on June 30, 2010, Chaudhary lost his post and lost his power to influence policy before the law passed.

In addition, the tobacco industry lobbied Prime Minister Madhab Kumar Nepal to reduce the HWLs to 30% and delay the process in Parliament.<sup>54</sup> A key informant<sup>65</sup> reported that the tobacco industry also lobbied the Speaker of the Parliament to delay the process. The Parliamentary process was ultimately delayed for 1 year, from May 2010 to April 2011.

#### Tobacco Industry Threatens Health Advocates

In May 2010, as the bill was sent for approval to Parliament, tobacco industry representatives arranged a meeting with tobacco control advocates, offered money and other support (whatever they liked), and requested that they remain inactive in the policy making process<sup>32,33,44</sup> According to a key informant, the tobacco industry made similar offers to the CLCP.44 In addition, representatives from SNPL met the CLCP and Tika Prasad Kandel and argued: (1) that tobacco control policy has not been successful in other countries and would not be successful in Nepal either; (2) if Nepal passes the tobacco control law, the country will lose a lot of revenue and employment opportunities, tobacco farmers will become poor and die, creating a huge loss for the country; and (3) if a law must pass and the process cannot be stopped, the weaker 2007 MoH bill supported by the tobacco industry was preferable. 32,33,44,59 Tobacco control advocates and the CLCP rejected the industry's offers. 32,33,44 Key informants reported that in June 2010 tobacco industry representatives made death threats to tobacco control advocates and their families by telephone and SMS text messages. 32,33,44

#### Parliament Passes the Tobacco Control Bill

On 24 May 2010, HEAFON organized a meeting with the Chief Whips of each political party (Nepali Congress, Maoist, United Communist Party of Nepal) and key politicians to secure support to pass the bill and with LCP amendments requiring 75% HWLs and other strengthening public health amendments (Table 3).33,44 In January 2011, HEAFON organized another meeting with key leaders from different political parties, MPs, lawyers, and MoH officers to pressure Parliament to pass the bill.44 In March 2011, MPs including Khagraj Adhikari and Gagan Thapa, met with the Speaker of the Parliament and discussed the pending tobacco policy, advocating for the parliamentary procedure to continue, and the Speaker agreed to initiate the process. 32,33,44,65 In March 2011, HEAFON organized meetings with key leaders and Krishna Bahadur Mahara, an MP and Deputy Prime Minister and Minister of Home Affairs to create a supportive environment in Parliament to pass the bill.<sup>33,44,50,54,59</sup> In April 2011, Minister Mahara met with the Speaker to discuss the bill submitted by the LCP, and the Speaker agreed to put the bill on the floor for discussion. Mahara presented the bill which was submitted by LCP in April 11, 2011 and the Speaker put the bill on the floor of the House for discussion and vote on April 11, 2011. Nearly 95% of the 601 MPs (exact count is not available) voted for it; the Speaker certified that the Tobacco Product (Control and Regulatory) Act 2010 passed on April 11, 2011 and sent it to the President for approval.41

President Dr. Ram Baran Yadav signed the Act on May 9, 2011, <sup>42</sup> to take effect starting August 7, 2011 (90 days after being signed by the President). The legislation's 75% HWLs entered effect beginning November 4, 2011 (180 days after signed). <sup>41</sup> The Ministry of Health was assigned responsibility for enforcing this national law.

#### **Discussion**

Despite the tobacco industry's high-level political links and support, tobacco control advocates secured strong FCTC implementation legislation in Nepal. At the time of passage in 2011, Nepal's 75% HWLs were the second largest in South-East Asia and third highest in the world.<sup>69</sup> The FCTC implementing legislation also included 100% smoke-free public and workplaces, private homes and vehicles, and ban all type of TAPS.

The tobacco industry repeatedly used several political strategies, tactics, and arguments in Nepal, as they did elsewhere, 6-8,70-72 to prevent or weaken tobacco control policy. The industry provided alternative weak draft legislation, 73,74 spread misleading arguments about the economic impact of the proposed law<sup>11,13,15,16,22,75,76</sup> and the proposed HWL.<sup>11,13,77-83</sup> While the industry delayed the process in Nepal, it ultimately failed.

As in other LMICs with corruption and weak institutional structures, the tobacco industry opposed tobacco control legislation with financial contributions to MPs, ministers, and politicians.<sup>2,73,76,84-88</sup> As elsewhere, the tobacco industry offered payments to and threatened tobacco control advocates.<sup>89</sup>

Inter-sectoral coordination between different ministries, especially among health, finance, trade, and agriculture is important to promote tobacco control. So, For example, only a small area of the agriculture land is utilized to cultivate tobacco and the Nepal government offered financial and technical support to the tobacco farmers for alternative farms. In Nepal, as in other countries, the tobacco industry tried to pit one ministry against another, but ultimately it failed, as it did elsewhere. So, 290-95

The tobacco industry failure in Nepal resulted from strong efforts by tobacco control advocates as well as financial and technical support from international funders and partners (Bloomberg, CTFK, The Union, WHO). These efforts included advocates' use of litigation, and subsequent Supreme Court decisions to maintain pressure and foster the political will of key MPs and political leaders in Nepal. Advocates also engaged with media and developed educational campaigns. As elsewhere, 13,15,23,75 media advocacy and support from the international tobacco control network helped generate support for public health policies. 75,82,90

Nepal was in a political transition phase from 2006 to 2015 after experiencing long term political instability and conflict. Nepal's experience provides important lessons for other LMICs operating in an environment of political transition, instability, and conflict that are trying to pass a strong comprehensive tobacco control policy. Tobacco control advocates utilized a multisectoral approach to counter the tobacco industry's interference using effective coordination, education, communication and awareness as emphasized by FCTC Article 1219 (Education and Communication). Advocates utilized domestic litigation to make the tobacco industry responsible for their criminal and civil injustices and liable for compensation as reinforced by FCTC Article 1919 (Liability) and undermined the tobacco industry's vested interest in preventing and weakening tobacco policy as emphasized by FCTC Article 5.3. Tobacco advocates continued engagement, awareness, and education of policymakers with the help of global tobacco control community, ultimately succeeded in toppling the tobacco industry's challenges.

As in other LMICs, tobacco control efforts in Nepal are still under threat of being influenced by a politically and economically strong tobacco industry even after passing the comprehensive policy, as implementation could present additional challenges. Continuous financial and technical support and education for tobacco control advocates are required in all LMICs to increase advocacy and defend against ongoing tobacco industry efforts to undermine the law.

#### Limitations

We collected publicly accessible and available information. Older government records were unavailable to verify some claims made by key informants. We used newspaper information to verify the key informants' material. Tobacco industry documents for this period (2006–2011) were not available in the Truth Tobacco Industry Documents Library to obtain detailed information on tobacco industry internal discussions.

#### Conclusion

Like other LMICs, tobacco industry interference and barriers remained after FCTC ratification in Nepal. Tobacco control advocates' efforts in Nepal secured a comprehensive tobacco control law in 2011, which has now been implemented.<sup>30</sup> The tobacco industry failed to block or weaken the law because of coordination among tobacco control advocates, politicians, legislatures, court, global tobacco control community, and media. In Nepal, tobacco control advocates worked successfully to raise awareness, motivate, and educate politicians and the legislature using media and litigation against tobacco industry activities. Advocates in developing countries should learn from Nepal's experience to defeat tobacco industry interference and barriers against tobacco control policy, and continue educating politicians and legislatures to gain political support. Technical and financial support from the global tobacco control community, and the effective collaboration and coordination of civil society, combined with the use of domestic litigation, would be helpful in other LMICs with weak and politically unstable governments.

#### **Supplementary Material**

Supplementary data are available at Nicotine and Tobacco Research online.

#### **Funding**

This research was funded by National Cancer Institute grant CA-087472. The funding agency played no role in the conduct of the research or preparation of the manuscript.

#### **Declaration of Interests**

None declared.

#### **Acknowledgments**

We thank all key informants who provided valuable information. We thank Tanner, Dan, Amy, Candice, and Lauren for their valuable feedback and comments. This study was approved by UCSF Committee on Human Research. DNB developed the idea for this study, carried out the data collection and analysis, wrote and revised the manuscript. SG developed the idea for this study, revised and edited the manuscript and contributed to its development.

#### References

 World Health Organization. WHO Framework Convention on Tobacco Control. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization; 2003. http:// apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/10665/42811/1/9241591013.pdf?ua=1. Accessed February 15, 2019.

- Hiilamo H, Glantz SA. Implementation of effective cigarette health warning labels among low and middle income countries: state capacity, path-dependency and tobacco industry activity. Soc Sci Med. 2015;124:241–245.
- Uang R, Hiilamo H, Glantz SA. Accelerated adoption of smoke-free laws after ratification of the World Health Organization framework convention on tobacco control. Am J Public Health. 2016;106(1):166–171.
- Chung-Hall J, Craig L, Gravely S, Sansone N, Fong GT. Impact of the WHO FCTC over the first decade: a global evidence review prepared for the Impact Assessment Expert Group. *Tob Control*. 2019;28 (suppl 2):s119–s128.
- Hiilamo H, Glantz S. Limited implementation of the framework convention on tobacco control's tobacco tax provision: Global comparison. BMJ Open. 2018;8(10):e021340.
- Gilmore AB, Fooks G, Drope J, Bialous SA, Jackson RR. Exposing and addressing tobacco industry conduct in low-income and middle-income countries. *Lancet*. 2015;385(9972):1029–1043.
- Lee S, Ling PM, Glantz SA. The vector of the tobacco epidemic: Tobacco industry practices in low and middle-income countries. *Cancer Causes Control*. 2012;23 (suppl 1):117–129.
- Savell E, Gilmore AB, Fooks G. How does the tobacco industry attempt to influence marketing regulations? A systematic review. PLoS One. 2014;9(2):e87389.
- Shirane R, Smith K, Ross H, Silver KE, Williams S, Gilmore A. Tobacco industry manipulation of tobacco excise and tobacco advertising policies in the Czech Republic: an analysis of tobacco industry documents. *PLoS Med.* 2012;9(6):e1001248.
- Joossens L, Lugo A, La Vecchia C, Gilmore AB, Clancy L, Gallus S. Illicit cigarettes and hand-rolled tobacco in 18 European countries: a cross-sectional survey. *Tob Control*. 2014;23(e1):e17–e23.
- Crosbie E, Sosa P, Glantz SA. Costa Rica's implementation of the framework convention on tobacco control: overcoming decades of industry dominance. Salud Publica Mex. 2016;58(1):62–70.
- 12. Crosbie E, Sosa P, Glantz SA. The importance of continued engagement during the implementation phase of tobacco control policies in a middle-income country: the case of Costa Rica. *Tob Control*. 2017;26(1):60–68.
- Crosbie E, Sosa P, Glantz SA. Defending strong tobacco packaging and labelling regulations in Uruguay: transnational tobacco control network versus Philip Morris International. *Tob Control*. 2018;27(2):185–194.
- Bialous SA. Impact of implementation of the WHO FCTC on the tobacco industry's behaviour. Tob Control. 2019;28 (suppl 2):s94–s96.
- Egbe CO, Bialous SA, Glantz S. Role of stakeholders in Nigeria's tobacco control journey after the FCTC: lessons for tobacco control advocacy in low-income and middle-income countries. *Tob Control*. 2019;28(4):386–393.
- Egbe CO, Bialous SA, Glantz S. Framework convention on tobacco control implementation in nigeria: lessons for low- and middle-income countries. *Nicotine Tob Res.* 2019;21(8):1122–1130.
- World Health Organization. Conference of the Parties to the WHO Framework Convention on Tobacco Control. Delhi, India: World Health Organization; 2016. http://www.who.int/fctc/cop/cop7/FCTC\_COP\_7\_7\_ EN.pdf?ua=1. Accessed January 18, 2019.
- Mamudu HM, Glantz SA. Civil society and the negotiation of the framework convention on tobacco control. Glob Public Health. 2009;4(2):150–168.
- World Health Organization. WHO Framework Convention on Tobacco Control: Guidelines for Implementation Article 5.3, Article 8, Article 9, Article 10, Article 11, Article 12, Article 13, Article 14. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization; 2013. https://apps.who.int/iris/ bitstream/handle/10665/80510/9789241505185\_eng.pdf;jsessionid=09C FF72D476A985C08C201593FE54FA6?sequence=1. Accessed March 12, 2019.
- Chapman S, Wakefield M. Tobacco control advocacy in Australia: reflections on 30 years of progress. Health Educ Behav. 2001;28(3):274–289.

- Crosbie E, Eckford R, Bialous S. Containing diffusion: The tobacco industry's multipronged trade strategy to block tobacco standardised packaging. *Tob Control*. 2019;28(2):195–205.
- Uang R, Crosbie E, Glantz SA. Smokefree implementation in Colombia: monitoring, outside funding, and business support. Salud Publica Mex. 2017;59(2):128–136.
- Uang R, Crosbie E, Glantz SA. Tobacco control law implementation in a middle-income country: transnational tobacco control network overcoming tobacco industry opposition in Colombia. Glob Public Health. 2018;13(8):1050–1064.
- Bhatta DN, Crosbie E, Bialous S, Glantz S. Tobacco control in Nepal during a time of government turmoil (1960–2006) [published online ahead of print July 30, 2019]. Tob Control. doi:10.1136/tobaccocontrol-2019-055066
- Supreme Court Nepal. Decision No 8217- Orders on Instruction 2009. Nepal Law Magazine; 2010. http://nkp.gov.np/full\_ detail/3259/?keywords=cancer. Accessed December 10, 2018.
- Shrestha HL. Break the Back of Tobacco Industry Interference. Lucknow, India: Citizen News Service; 2013. http://www.citizen-news.org/2013/12/ break-back-of-tobacco-industry.html. Accessed September 8, 2018.
- Sreeramareddy CT, Pradhan PM, Mir IA, Sin S. Smoking and smokeless tobacco use in nine South and Southeast Asian countries: prevalence estimates and social determinants from Demographic and Health Surveys. Popul Health Metr. 2014;12:22.
- Ministry of Health Nepal, New ERA, ICF. Nepal Demographic and Health Survey 2016. Nepal: Ministry of Health Nepal; 2017. https://www. dhsprogram.com/pubs/pdf/fr336/fr336.pdf. Accessed July 18, 2019.
- Sreeramareddy CT, Harper S. Trends in educational and wealth inequalities in adult tobacco use in Nepal 2001–2016: secondary data analyses of four Demographic and Health Surveys. BMJ Open. 2019;9(9):e029712.
- World Health Organization. WHO Report on the Global Tobacco Epidemic, 2017: Monitoring Tobacco Use and Prevention Policies. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization; 2017. https://www.world-heart-federation.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/07/WHO-Report-on-the-global-tobacco-epidemic-2017-EMBARGOED.pdf. Accessed October 12, 2018.
- Mamudu HM, Hammond R, Glantz S. Tobacco industry attempts to counter the World Bank report Curbing the Epidemic and obstruct the WHO framework convention on tobacco control. Soc Sci Med. 2008;67(11):1690–1699.
- 32. Mulmi SL. Interview with Dharma Bhatta. 2018.
- 33. Chand AB. Interview with Dharma Bhatta. 2018.
- 34. Xinhua News service. Nepal to Start Signature Campaign by Declaring Country Tobacco-Free. 2007. https://advance.lexis.com/api/permalink/2a1c71e7-bfed-4e5d-ae16-b069e3d4bd38/?context=1516831. Accessed July 20, 2019.
- Xinhua News Service. Tobacco Use in Public Places to be Banned in Nepal.
   2010. https://advance.lexis.com/api/permalink/301c979a-cfd3-4be4-a9f8-af2ce91fbb14/?context=1516831. Accessed July 20, 2019.
- Global Legal Monitor. Nepal: Bill on Tobacco Control Adopted by Legislature. 2011. http://www.loc.gov/law/foreign-news/article/nepal-billon-tobacco-control-adopted-by-legislature/. Accessed December 3, 2017.
- Kantipur Publication. Anti-Tobacco Bill Awaits Parliament Endorsement.
   https://advance.lexis.com/api/permalink/2067f214-1081-434f-a457-00a2b4cea3c9/?context=1516831. Accessed July 20, 2019.
- Himalayan Times. Anti-Tobacco Bill in the Offing. 2010. https:// thehimalayantimes.com/kathmandu/anti-tobacco-bill-in-the-offing/. Accessed February 12, 2019.
- 39. Legislation Committee of the Parliament. Ammendments and Modifications Submitted by Legislation Sub-Committee of the Parliament on Tobacco Products (Control and Regulation) Act 2010. Kathmandu, Nepal: Legislation Committee of the Parliament; 2010.
- Kantipur Publication. Activists Face Uphill Battle. 2010. https://advance.lexis.com/api/permalink/7e38efb7-6051-4397-ac6f-b67f69c74429/?cont ext=1516831. Accessed July 20, 2019.
- 41. Himalayan Times. Pledge to Implement Anti-Tobacco Bill. 2011. https://advance.lexis.com/api/permalink/82affc99-e756-4414-a282-2963ae676d e2/?context=1516831. Accessed July 20, 2019.

- 42. Kantipur Publication. Anti-Tobacco Bill in Place. 2011. https://advance.lexis.com/api/permalink/1f0da7f9-627b-4832-a9c1-3495114fed1c/?cont ext=1516831. Accessed July 20, 2019.
- 43. Kantipur Publication. Tobacco Consumption High. 2009. https://advance.lexis.com/api/permalink/3a976e8f-79ab-4ebd-8603-42fc83884987/?context=1516831. Accessed July 20, 2019.
- 44. Kandel TP. Interview with Dharma Bhatta, 2018.
- Kantipur Publication. Anti-tobacco Bill: Unstable Govt Delayed Enactment. 2009. https://advance.lexis.com/api/permalink/275e2731-847c-4b2b-a0a8-e383a3f92551/?context=1516831. Accessed July 20, 2019
- 46. Kantipur Publication. Smoking Act. 2009. https://advance.lexis.com/api/permalink/3c63fe77-2959-4bb0-9d04-f3c60d79596e/?context=1516831. Accessed July 20, 2019.
- 47. Kantipur Publication. NCRS Calls for Visual Warnings. 2009. https://advance.lexis.com/api/permalink/9d3aa80c-d08b-45bf-b995-16c5eaf08ecc/?context=1516831. Accessed July 20, 2019.
- Ramakant B. Global views: Tobacco industries disregard Nepal's ratification of global treaty. The Seoul Times; 2007. http://theseoultimes.com/ ST/?url=/ST/db/read.php?idx=4882. Accessed December 14, 2017.
- Supreme Court Nepal. Mandamus. Writ order no. 3822. 2006. Accessed May 12, 2019.
- 50. Joshi KP. Interview with Dharma Bhatta. 2018.
- Himalayan News Service. SC Reopens Controversial Verdict. The Himalayan Times; 2005. https://thehimalayantimes.com/nepal/sc-reopenscontroversial-verdict/. Accessed October 26, 2018.
- Tobacco Control Laws. Nepal Health Warnings Challenge. 2014. https://www.tobaccocontrollaws.org/litigation/decisions/np-20140101-nepal-ghws-case. Accessed December 15, 2018.
- Supreme Court Nepal. Decision No 9120- Certiorari/Mandamus 2013.
   Nepal Law Magazine; 2014. http://nkp.gov.np/full\_detail/21. Accessed December 12, 2018.
- 54. Rajkarnikar D. Interview with Dharma Bhatta. 2018.
- 55. Indo-Asian News Service. Eleven Southeast Asian Health Ministers to Meet in New Delhi. 2008. https://advance.lexis.com/api/permalink/ ba1b7516-9f08-483e-b313-6ddedca293f8/?context=1516831. Accessed July 20, 2019.
- 56. Kantipur Publication. Pressure Piles on Govt for Anti-Tobacco Law. 2009. https://advance.lexis.com/api/permalink/97d9dc6c-1e67-44ff-a011-9d1ae fcd6476/?context=1516831. Accessed July 20, 2019.
- Kantipur Publication. Call for Stricter Tobacco Control Laws. 2009. https://advance.lexis.com/api/permalink/cdddf75d-cc32-41e8-bccb-12a1e 32dc213/?context=1516831. Accessed July 20, 2019.
- 58. Surya Nepal Privare Limited. Report of the Directors for the Financial Year Ended 31st Asadh 2066 (15th July 2009). 2009. https://www.itcportal. com/about-itc/shareholder-value/annual-reports/itc-annual-report-2010/ pdfs/SURYA-NEPAL.pdf. Accessed April 30, 2019.
- 59. Thapaliya R. Interview with Dharma Bhatta. 2018.
- 60. Shrestha M. Interview with Dharma Bhatta. 2018.
- Himalayan Times. Parliament to Debate 27 Bills. 2010. https:// thehimalayantimes.com/nepal/parliament-to-debate-27-bills/. Accessed July 19, 2019.
- 62. Himalayan Times. Strong Deterrent Bill in Offing. 2010. https://advance.lexis.com/api/permalink/0d3a9329-3756-41e1-934a-c1ac481ce143/?cont ext=1516831. Accessed July 20, 2019.
- Himalayan Times. Govt Cold-Shoulders SC Ruling. 2010. https://advance.lexis.com/api/permalink/e4adcf8e-f8b4-4fd8-9eb6-8751bd9c4a88/?cont ext=1516831. Accessed July 20, 2019.
- 64. Legislation Committee of the Parliament. Justifications in Proposed Amendments Submitted by Members of the Parliament in Tobacco Products (Control and Regulation) Act 2010. Kathmandu, Nepal: Legislation Committee of the Parliament; 2010.
- 65. Thapa Gk. Interview with Dharma Bhatta. 2018.
- 66. Kantipur Publication. Anti-Tobacco Bill Fate Hangs in the Balance. 2010. https://advance.lexis.com/api/permalink/df18174f-9021-4eb8-99b9-a9a2 280c62ef/?context=1516831. Accessed July 20, 2019.

- Kantipur Publication. Up in Smoke. 2010. https://advance.lexis.com/api/ permalink/a7ccbca7-c52c-4e00-b765-29bfb8835b41/?context=1516831. Accessed July 20, 2019.
- 68. Drope J, Schluger N, Cahn Z, et al. *The Tobacco Atlas*. Atlanta, GA: American Cancer Society and Vital Strategies; 2018. https://files.tobaccoatlas.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/03/TobaccoAtlas\_6thEdition\_LoRes.pdf. Accessed April 10, 2019.
- Canadian Cancer Society. Cigarette Package Health Warnings: International Status Report. 2014. https://www.tobaccofreekids.org/assets/content/press\_office/2014/2014\_10\_14\_health\_labels.pdf. Accessed March 18, 2019.
- World Health Organization. Tobacco Industry Interference with tobacco control. Tobacco Free Initiative. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization; 2009. https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/han dle/10665/83128/9789241597340\_eng.pdf?sequence=1. Accessed March 25, 2019.
- Smith KE, Savell E, Gilmore AB. What is known about tobacco industry efforts to influence tobacco tax? A systematic review of empirical studies. *Tob Control*, 2013;22(2):144–153.
- Ulucanlar S, Fooks GJ, Gilmore AB. The policy dystopia model: An interpretive analysis of tobacco industry political activity. PLoS Med. 2016;13(9):e1002125.
- 73. Patel P, Collin J, Gilmore AB. "The law was actually drafted by us but the Government is to be congratulated on its wise actions": British American Tobacco and public policy in Kenya. *Tob Control.* 2007;16(1):e1.
- Balwicki Ł, Stokłosa M, Balwicka-Szczyrba M, Tomczak W. Tobacco industry interference with tobacco control policies in Poland: Legal aspects and industry practices. *Tob Control*. 2016;25(5):521–526.
- Crosbie E, Sebrié EM, Glantz SA. Strong advocacy led to successful implementation of smokefree Mexico City. Tob Control. 2011;20(1):64–72.
- Egbe CO, Bialous SA, Glantz SA. Avoiding "a massive spin-off effect in West Africa and beyond": the tobacco industry stymies tobacco control in Nigeria. Nicotine Tob Res. 2017;19(7):877–887.
- Hiilamo H, Crosbie E, Glantz SA. The evolution of health warning labels on cigarette packs: the role of precedents, and tobacco industry strategies to block diffusion. *Tob Control*. 2014;23(1):e2.
- 78. Crosbie E, Glantz SA. Tobacco industry argues domestic trademark laws and international treaties preclude cigarette health warning labels, despite consistent legal advice that the argument is invalid. *Tob Control*. 2014;23(3):e7.
- Sankaran S, Hiilamo H, Glantz SA. Implementation of graphic health warning labels on tobacco products in India: the interplay between the cigarette and the bidi industries. *Tob Control*. 2015;24(6):547–555.
- Chapman S, Carter SM. "Avoid health warnings on all tobacco products for just as long as we can": A history of Australian tobacco industry efforts to avoid, delay and dilute health warnings on cigarettes. *Tob Control*. 2003;12(iii):13–22.
- Alechnowicz K, Chapman S. The Philippine tobacco industry: "the strongest tobacco lobby in Asia". *Tob Control*. 2004;13 (Suppl 2):ii71–ii78.
- 82. Crosbie E, Sebrie EM, Glantz SA. Tobacco industry success in Costa Rica: the importance of FCTC article 5.3. Salud Publica Mex. 2012;54(1):28–38.
- 83. Crosbie E, Thomson G, Freeman B, Bialous S. Advancing progressive health policy to reduce NCDs amidst international commercial opposition: tobacco standardised packaging in Australia. *Glob Public Health*. 2018;13(12):1753–1766.
- 84. Assunta M, Dorotheo EU. SEATCA Tobacco Industry Interference Index: a tool for measuring implementation of WHO framework convention on tobacco control article 5.3. *Tob Control*. 2016;25(3):313–318.
- Sebrie EM, Barnoya J, Pérez-Stable EJ, Glantz SA. Tobacco industry successfully prevented tobacco control legislation in Argentina. *Tob Control*. 2005;14(5):e2.
- Gilmore AB, Collin J, McKee M. Public health: British American Tobacco's erosion of health legislation in Uzbekistan. BMJ. 2006;332(7537):355.
- 87. Simpson D. Kenya: Beach party "helps" tobacco bill. *Tob Control*. 2005;14(1):4.

- 88. Chapman S, Carter SM. "Avoid health warnings on all tobacco products for just as long as we can": a history of Australian tobacco industry efforts to avoid, delay and dilute health warnings on cigarettes. *Tob Control*. 2003;12 (suppl 3):iii13-iii22.
- McNeil DGJ. In poor countries, antismoking activists face threats and violence. *The New York Times*. March 12, 2018. https://www.nytimes. com/2018/03/12/health/antismoking-activists-threats.html. Accessed March 12, 2019.
- Weishaar H, Collin J, Smith K, Gruning T, Mandal S, Gilmore A. Global health governance and the commercial sector: a documentary analysis of tobacco company strategies to influence the WHO framework convention on tobacco control. *PLoS Med.* 2012;9(6):e1001249.
- Gruning T, Weishaar H, Collin J, Gilmore AB. Tobacco industry attempts to influence and use the German government to undermine the WHO Framework Convention on Tobacco Control. *Tob Control*. 2012;21(1):30–38.
- Assunta M, Chapman S. Health treaty dilution: a case study of Japan's influence on the language of the WHO Framework Convention on Tobacco Control. *J Epidemiol Community Health*. 2006;60(9):751–756.
- 93. Simpson D. FCTC: How will they keep pushing? *Tob Control*. 2004;13(3):216–217.
- 94. Samet J, Wipfli H, Perez-Padilla R, Yach D. Mexico and the to-bacco industry: doing the wrong thing for the right reason? BMJ. 2006;332(7537):353–354.

- Mejia R, Schoj V, Barnoya J, Flores ML, Perez-Stable EJ. Tobacco industry strategies to obstruct the FCTC in Argentina. CVD Prev Control. 2008;3(4):173–179.
- 96. Ministry of Health and Population. Directives for Printing and Labeling of Warning Message and Graphics in the Boxes, Packets, Wrappers, Cartons, Parcels and Packaging of Tobacco Products. Kathmandu, Nepal: Ministry of Health and Population; 2011. https:// www.tobaccocontrollaws.org/files/live/Nepal/Nepal - PL Directive.pdf. Accessed December 15, 2018.
- 97. The Union. Nepal Implements 90 Per Cent Graphic Health Warnings on Tobacco Packs, Strictest in the World. 2015. https://www.theunion.org/news-centre/news/nepal-implements-90-per-cent-graphic-healthwarnings-on-tobacco-packs-strictest-in-the-world. Accessed January 09, 2018.
- 98. World Health Organization. Progress of Implementation of the Bloomberg Initiative to Reduce Tobacco Use in the South-East Asia Region. New Delhi, India: Regional Office for South-East Asia, Indraprastha Estate, Mahatma Gandhi Marg; 2007. http://www.searo.who.int/tobacco/ documents/2007-pub2.pdf. Accessed January 9, 2018.
- Griffith G. Global Map of Smokefree Policies. Brussels, Belgium: Rue de l'Industrie 24; 2008. https://www.global.tobaccofreekids.org/assets/ global/pdfs/en/GSP-GlobalMap-SmokeFreePolicies.pdf. Accessed January 9, 2018.